 Manchester Football Club and Cheadle Hulme Cricket Club 

Minutes of the 157th Annual General Meeting

Held at Grove Park on Wednesday 14th December 2016
Members Present:

The following members of the Executive Committee were present:   Andrew Bridgman, Chair of Rugby, Bill Burgess, Financial Officer, Pete Luxton, President, Janet Casserley, Chair of House and Martin Losse, Secretary and Chair of Cricket . A further 33 members were also present.

In the absence of a Chairman of the Executive, (the post having been vacant since the resignation of the previous Chairman), Pete Luxton, President, chaired the meeting.

The Chairman opened the meeting by introducing the members of the Executive, welcoming the members present and thanking them for their attendance.

1.    Apologies

These were received from Gerry Burns, Paul Farrington, Andrew Garety, Judith Garety, David Gilbert, Tim Holmes, David James,  Jon Potts
2.    Approval of Minutes of previous Annual General Meeting (14th 

December 2015)

The Secretary said he would welcome suggestions from members outside the meeting on ways in which communication from the Executive could be improved. Andrew Bridgman said he felt it was incumbent on sections to communicate Executive matters as part of its normal business.
A motion to propose the Minutes of the previous Annual General Meeting held on 14th December 2015 was proposed by Jack Thomas  and seconded by Suzanne Morton from the floor and universally accepted.
3.    President’s Address
Pete Luxton began by thanking the hard working members of the Club who gave freely of their time to make sure the Club was able to function: maintaining the playing surfaces, doing repairs around the Club, looking after the websites, manning the bars etc. Without this effort the Club could not exist. He also thanked his fellow members of the Executive for their hard work, involvement in the major decisions regarding the finances of the Club and to Bill Burgess for keeping the finances of the Club in good order. He gave special thanks to Jonathan Sheard who at the request of the Executive Committee had managed all aspects of the bar getting it into excellent shape such that the performance of the bar had been transformed thereby making a significant differences to the overall Club finances. He had now stepped down from this role which had now been taken up by Janet Casserley. who had continued the positive trend in the bar performance.

He thanked members of the House Committee for attending to the many issues associated with the fabric of the Club, the 250 Club (David Gilbert and Jenny Thomas) for the valuable funds raised which allowed projects to be undertaken and improvements made to the maintenance of the Club. He noted in particular the significant contribution towards the function room floor, shortly to be re-laid. Also the "Tuesday Club" who kept the outside grounds free of litter and rubbish and performed general maintenance jobs around the Club.
The 5 year rolling plan to replace the roof was started last summer, with phase 2 due to start this summer. The profitability of the bar is key to the funding of the project which will be financed out of income.

The car park at the front of the driveway remains unsold though there has been recent renewed interest.

The finances of the Club are in reasonable health though any unexpected problems could change the financial outlook very rapidly.

He urged everyone to pull together so as to provide the best facilities possible for members to play the sport of their choice.

The full President’s address is attached as Appendix 1
4. Financial Report and Consideration of Annual Accounts
The Secretary said that the presentation format would follow what was now the usual pattern of a summary of the position and report by the the Financial Officer, Bill Burgess. Due to work commitments it had not proved possible for Andrew Light to take a major part in the Club's finances. He had however maintained an overall watching brief.
Bill Burgess had produced and distributed Summary accounts for the meeting  comprising Summary Income and Expenditure for the 15 years to 31st August 2016 and budgeted for 2017. Bill Burgess had produced Summary Income and Expenditure Accounts and Summary Balance Sheets  for the 16 years to 31st August 2016, and Liabilities statement for the 16 years to 31st August 2016 and these were available to members on the night.
BB said the figures in respect of the previous financial year ending on 31st August 2015 had been approved without amendment by the Auditors and the Accounts in respect of the financial year ending on 31st August 2016 were currently being audited and he was hopeful that this would be the case in respect of these figures as well.
The figures showed an overall surplus of £22k. Had the Club not had to find the sum of £18k for the first tranche of the roof replacement these figures would have shown a surplus of £40k.
This represented a strong recovery from the position a few years ago when the Club had to take exceptional measures to ensure the continuing financial viability of the Club. It was now reaping the benefits of these measures. The House contribution at £58.7k was £7k ahead of budget (£50.7k). Rugby had achieved its budgeted contribution of £15k. Squash was slightly below its £16k budget but reduced electricity charges arising from the LED lights had helped the overall Club financial position. Squash had achieved some £3.3k of savings in electricity consumption. Cricket had endured a difficult year with some significant unexpected expenditure but would just about achieve its budgeted contribution of £4.5k. The increased contribution from House more then counterbalanced the slight shortfall in the Sports' section contributions.
He paid particular tribute to the performance of the bar and the efforts of Jonathan Sheard who had been asked to manage the bar after a particularly disastrous spell when wages and stock levels were unacceptably high and having a damaging effect on the finances of the Club. Under his stewardship wages had been brought under control, helped by the use of volunteers behind the bar and there were no costs associated with the employment of a Club Steward. The margin was up by 7.5% and stock levels were back to traditional and acceptable levels. In the 3 months since Jonathan had stepped down the performance had been maintained by Janet Casserley the current Chair of House. This was achieved despite the volume of sales being down, largely explained by the fact there had been no Strummer Camp. The new 3 year contract was on the basis of a reduced barrelage target of 174 barrels down from 200, and included all Heineken products. The previous contract had excluded cask ales which were very popular in the Club. The Club had been able to achieve the barrelage and been able to write down this advance discount by 31st August. When this was taken into account the margin was  62%.
Overheads had been reduced and produced some £18k of efficiency savings notably in electricity consumption, rates and insurance and dilapidations. 
The Club had managed to pay the first tranche of the roof replacement (£18k) out of internally generated funds. Once the capital servicing element of the bank loan was paid out of the £22k surplus there remained some £4k available to improve the fabric of the building.

Overall these were the best and most remarkable set of figures that he had reported. This positive trend had also been maintained in this financial year and in the first 3 months was ahead of budget. The Club was being successful in attracting functions and converting bar sales into profit.
The capitalization of the mast rental had been achieved. This was shown in the accounts as deferred income raising that figure from £28k last year to £92k this year. An amount of £70k had been ring fenced for measures to improve the infrastructure of the Club. There remained an unresolved question however about whether or not this money should be subject to CGT or not and he was seeking independent advice on this. Clearly if this were to be the case the amount of money available for such infrastructure projects would reduce potentially by some £15k - £16k.
The level of the Club's debt had risen but the bulk of this debt was money owing to members, not third party lenders, through various member loans and the Car Park capital (£217k) and interest (£86k). The Bank of Scotland loan at £46.7k would however be paid off in 3 years at the current rate of repayment.
The net worth of the Club had risen to £134k from £112k last year. This was a long way from the low point of £2,311 in 2008.

In terms of the budget for this year this should be achievable given the current trend. The House budget had been slightly reduced to £101.5k, Squash and Rugby at £15k and Cricket a reduced budget to £3.5k making a total contribution of £135k and a targeted surplus of £11.8k.
Despite this good set of figures, as was his wont, Bill Burgess cautioned that the figures nevertheless remained fragile. Two years ago a very rapid slippage of some £20-£30k in the Club's finances had occurred in the matter of a month or so when stock, wages and margin got out of control and the Club had to put in place special measures, stretch creditors and appoint Jonathan Sheard to manage the bar. So there was never much fat in the Club's finances.  Nevertheless he was pleased to be less pessimistic than had been the case in recent years.
David Cochrane asked whether the full Club's accounts were publicly available. Andrew Bridgman said this would not be the case as the Club was an Unincorporated Association not a charity and therefore not available through Companies House. Historically, in the era of semi-professional rugby, Rugby had been required to submit a set of accounts to the RFU. Bill Burgess added that a full set of accounts was required for Banking Covenant purposes.

Mike Utting raised the question about the provision of a budget for Equipment which had been mentioned at last year's AGM. The equipment was in an abysmal state of repair which could prove critical for both Rugby and Cricket which played their sport on grass. 

There was currently no provision for Equipment in the Club's budget, this residing in the section budgets. This was however under discussion by the Executive.
Andrew Bridgman thanked Bill Burgess for preparing the accounts and for all the hard and detailed work he did on behalf of the Club and for his presentation with a smile for a change in view of the nature of the figures. He hoped his services would continue to be available for many years to come. The Chairman/President endorsed these sentiments.
The Club's accounts for the 2015/2016 year were unanimously endorsed and accepted by the meeting.
5. Report from House Committee
Janet Casserley as Chair of House, presented a report on behalf of House. She taken over management of the bar from Jonathan Sheard, a role she had only been performing for some 3 months. As Bill Burgess had reported bar trading and performance during the year had been strong.  The Club was attracting functions and October, November, December and January showed healthy levels of bookings. There had been problems with the cellar cooling system but this had now been put right and the cellar was working at the right temperature. Craft beers were selling well and a range of malt whiskies had been introduced.
Various electrical work had been carried out including PAT testing, the electrical wires on the roof had been made safe and the electrics in the cricket score box had been fixed so that it no longer tripped electrics in the Clubhouse and the outside lights had been fixed.

General repairs had been done and the water drains on the cricket outfield had been made safe. The muddy area under the kitchen window had been tidied, new tables and room dividers had been acquired for the function room, a coffee table and sofas for the bar area and the ladies toilets had been fixed from time to time. The showers now were generally working.
David Atkinson had put in a tremendous amount of work with regard to the roof replacement and doing preparatory work on  a boiler replacement against the day when this would be required
There was an ongoing battle with the cleaners to get the standard of cleaning improved.

The timescale on major projects - refurbishment of the toilets and the bar area - had however slipped, though plans for the toilet area had been drawn up, though these needed to be refined and finalised. 

A very successful children's Halloween event had been held and it was planned to hold more such themed events.

Mike Fish said the Club could benefit by opening the grills/bar in the President's Suite. Janet Casserley said that this did happen on occasions but it might also need additional bar staff to service that area properly.

There had been unfortunately one incident in November at an 18th Birthday party which had necessitated police involvement. This was extremely regrettable as the Club had a good, safe record of managing these events and this was the first serious incident in 17 events this year for 18th- 21st birthday celebrations. The Club had now met with Stockport police on two occasions now, the second meeting having taken place this morning.  The outcome was that the Club had taken on board the advice of the police about the running and management of these events. The Club was doing many things right, doormen, insisting on guest lists in advance, bag searches, ID for over 18s marked indelibly on the back of the hand,  so without such an identifying mark alcohol could not be purchased and regular patrol of the building particularly by Janet Casserley.

The Club had recognised the well publicised risks associated with running such events and as a consequence of the advice it had received had tightened its procedures.

The number of doormen would be increased from 2 to 3. All doormen to be SIA (Security Industry Authority) qualified and registered and a copy of the badge certificate checked for validity and lodged with the Club.
All doormen to sign in and out with their details and shift times. Lead doorman to be nominated. Ensure that patrons leave the venue/premises, including the car park in an orderly, safe manner. Active patrolling of the area to spot early signs of an incident. Record incidents and rationale for action taken.
Guest list were required 24 hours in advance of the event. Without a guest list the event would not be allowed to happen. 

Bag searches. Whilst the Club could not insist a refusal to allow bag searches would bar someone from entering the building.

Parental presence 
No more than two drinks to be served at any one time to an individual with the appropriate ID.

No publicity of the event on social media such as Facebook/Twitter

Challenge 25 and Zero Tolerance of Violence  and Drug Abuse policy to be displayed in the Clubhouse backed by a risk assessment for such events.
Revise booking form to set down for the client the Club's requirements for hosting such events.
Staff training (to be documented in a training file): fire/evacuation procedures, Challenge 25 and Zero Tolerance policies, awareness of warning signs of intoxication and drug abuse, confiscation and disposal procedure, what to do in the event of an incident.
Pending completion of staff training and a review of the Club's Licence provisions further bookings for such events were on hold. 

As a result of the actions taken by the Club, no further action would be taken in respect of the incident last November. The police acknowledged that there was probably very little more that the Club could have done to avoid the incident which had taken place away from the buildings and on the drive.

Although not a police requirement the Club was also considering installing CCTV as a minimum in the entrance foyer. A specification and costing was under consideration by the Executive.
The Chairman thanked Janet Casserley and the House Committee for they work they had undertaken to maintain and improve the Club's facilities.
6.   Report from the Chair of Rugby
Andrew Bridgman presented the report. It was now some 8/9 years since the time of semi-professional. The Club was still here providing opportunities for all ages, boys and girls, men and women to participate in and play amateur rugby and this at a time when many other clubs had gone to the wall. Manchester had now overcome this risk of collapse.
It remained the ambition of senior men's rugby to play at the highest level possible whilst remaining amateur. In practice that meant striving to get to Level 5 from the current Level 7. Senior men's rugby was turning out three teams on a Saturday, with a prospect of an occasional fourth team which had not really taken off yet. Girls/ Ladies rugby fielded teams at 13+ and a Ladies team playing league rugby. The Ladies' section had also celebrated its 25th Anniversary this year. It was regrettable however that because of bad weather it had not proved possible to play the Old Girl's team against the current squad. The occasion however had been well celebrated.
The Senior Men's teams were all doing well. The Colts at age 15/16 had been very successful thanks in no small part to the hard work of Anne-Marie Booth and Diane Fantom. This year would be much harder as numbers had fallen off and there would be a gap at 17/18 years of age.

M&Js continued to thrive despite there not being the expected influx of youngsters after the World Cup. The section was producing players for Lancashire and Cheshire and ultimately feeding through to the Senior Men's teams. There have been occasions when 10/11 of the First XV had come through Manchester's junior ranks.

The Ladies and Girl's Academy was doing well thanks to the efforts of Bryan Fisher and Diane Fantom. At U13 and U15 level the players were playing for Manchester Sirens an amalgamation between Manchester and Ellesmere port but at U18 level there were sufficient players for a Manchester team.

The M&J section therefore remained strong.

Jonathan Sheard as Treasurer had kept the finances on an even keel. 

Rugby as a whole contributed significantly to the social life of the Club. There had been no Marquee event. A tremendous amount of work went into mounting the event which was of obvious benefit to the Club with takings over the bar amounting to some £17k over a two weekend period but the return to Rugby was some £2k for a lot of effort and organisation. Instead a Winter ball had been held. In the course of the year there were reunion lunches, quiz nights and comedy nights all of which added to the Clubhouse social scene aimed at bringing people in the Club together

In conclusion Andrew Bridgman paid tribute to all the volunteers who had done so much to keep rugby alive and kicking. He had however served five years as Chairman and would now be standing down as Chairman of Rugby at the end of the season.
The Chairman thanked him for his contribution to Rugby and his presentation tonight.

7.   Report from the Chair of Cricket

Chris Beckley as the Cricket representative on the Executive presented the report.

Cricket was starting to emerge from a difficult period. The 2nd X1 and 3rd X1 had both been promoted at the end of the 2015 season At the AGM in October 2015 the Club  had made the decision not to pay players on the grounds that this caused significant disharmony in the team. As a result 5/6 players had left to be paid for playing cricket elsewhere and for other, partly unrelated, reasons the Chairman had resigned. The consequences of this were that the section was left with a depleted playing force and without a Chairman. However the latter position had been filled by Martin Losse, whilst retaining his position as Secretary to the Executive, hence Chris Beckley's role as the Cricket representative.
The 2016 season was a disappointing one on the playing side with both the 1st X1 and 2nd X1 being relegated; a combination of a new captain who worked extremely hard to turn out a side week in and week out, new players who were not quite as good as the players that had left and a disappointing season overall from the overseas player. The 3rd X1 held its place in its league and was competitive and the Sunday 3rd X1 had a successful season, finishing third in its league. The Club fulfilled all its fixtures, however, and did not have to cancel a game for lack of players. The Over 40s on the contrary did well, winning their regional league and got through to the finals day before going out to the eventual winners.
The section does have a number of talented youngsters one of whom has become part of the Lancashire Academy.

Since the end of the season the Club had not lost any players and was looking to strengthen in a number of areas.

Off the field there was a near disastrous simultaneous failure of the equipment used for maintaining the square and the outfield. The section had not had the money to invest properly in servicing and maintaining the equipment over the years. The section got through the season thanks to the efforts of a willing band of volunteers maintaining the grounds as best they could with the available equipment.

The Club was now trying to build for the future. The Club had participated in the Chance to Shine initiative run by Cheshire in association with local schools. This had been very successful in attracting some 60- 70 youngsters, boys and girls,  down to the Club for the sessions and had resulted in new members
The outfield had been re laid but the work had not yet been completed and in some respects was behind schedule. It required some slit drains to be dug and further re-seeding once the weather was suitable.

The Club was working on how to attract more Asian players to the Club and then how much better they could be accommodated, as this was one area where there was a growing number of players and to develop its relationship with Manchester University in terms of offering playing facilities and hospitality with the potential benefit of attracting new players as a result..

There was an urgent need to generate funds to improve facilities, particularly for new nets.

The section was working hard to prepare for the forthcoming season and there were some reasons to be optimistic about the future. He thanked the Executive for the support that had been given to the section over what had proved to be a troublesome season.

Jonathan Sheard asked whether the ground would be available in April for the start of the new season. Chris Beckley replied that the season started on April 22nd and there was no reason at the moment to suppose that it would not be available.
David Cochrane said it was disappointing to see that, having spent some £70k on the outfield, there was still some flooding evident on parts of the outfield, Chris Beckley agreed but said the slit drains, re-seeding and verti-draining was expected to cure this problem. 

The Chairman thanked Chris Beckley for his report.  

8.   Report from the Chair of Squash

There was no report from Squash on the night.
9.   Report from the 250 Club

The Secretary presented the report from David Gilbert.
The Club Lottery or 250 Club was  reformed in January 2005. Since then over £23,226 has been spent on various projects involving repairs to the Clubhouse and general maintenance.
The 250 Club now has a membership of 82 all of whom contribute £5.00 per month with quite a few members in excess of this. Prize money representing 50% of total income is distributed every month to 6 winners - the draw taking place in the Clubhouse.

In the current year from December 2015 we have only spent £260.00 on hedge cutting and weed killing, however we have agreed to contribute £3k towards the refurbishment of the hall floor which is taking place shortly.

We are always looking for new members and membership forms can be obtained from David Gilbert or Jenny Thomas.

This is an excellent way to support the Club and a chance to win a prize every month - maybe £100.00

Alison Kelly suggested that there should be more advertising of the 250 Club, noting that Diane Fantom had gone round members 3-4 years ago trying to get more people to join.

Andrew Bridgman said attempts had been made to publicize it more widely. Notices were up in the Clubhouse and forms were also available in the Clubhouse. When the draw did take place this tended to act as an incentive to people to join.
An addition channel of communication could also be to post details on the website.
10.  Appointment of Vice Presidents

Although these were honorary positions held for one year (though remaining on the register of VPs), they marked, an important way for the Club to recognise outstanding contributions to the Club. The Club President was also appointed from the list of members who had been appointed Vice Presidents. 
Neil James was nominated by both Rugby and the Tuesday Club for his services to rugby and for the tremendous work he did on maintaining the grounds, including help with the cricket outfield.
The nomination was accepted unanimously by the meeting.

11.  Election of Officers

The President, Pete Luxton serves a three year term of office.

Regrettably there had been no nomination for the post of Chairman of the Executive so the position would remain vacant with the President acting as Chairman until a replacement could be found. There was no further nomination for Chairman at the AGM. The task of finding a replacement would be taken on by the current President, previous Presidents and members of the Executive. 

The following position was elected unopposed:
Secretary: Martin Losse

The nomination was proposed and seconded from the floor and approved

There was no nomination for Chair of Grounds. The grounds will be continued to be managed by volunteers from Rugby and Cricket in respect of their playing surfaces.

It was hoped that Andrew Light would continue his watching brief in the role of Acting Treasurer.

Chair of Cricket: Martin Losse. 

Chair of Rugby : Andrew Bridgman.

Chair of Squash : No nomination. It would be covered on a rotation basis by Squash Committee members.
Chair of House:

There were two nominations:

Janet Casserley
Alison Kelly
After a brief presentation from each nominee, in their absence, there was a  discussion on how best to fill the post. The meeting was impressed by both candidates although some members thought there should be a vote to decide who should be appointed to the position. The overall wish of the meeting however was that some way should be found to accommodate both nominations by splitting the role which by general consent had become too big for one person encompassing as it did both management of the bar and buildings including refurbishment projects, overseeing functions and marketing of the Club, made all the more onerous by the decision of the Executive to do away with the post of Club Steward on economic grounds, these duties also being subsumed into the role of Chair of House.
A way forward was proposed by Tim Harper, namely that the AGM should agree to defer a decision and that the Executive should be charged, by the end of January if possible to decide whether there were two roles or not and if so of finding a way of splitting the role in the best way possible such that it could be shared effectively with defined roles. This would also facilitate the involvement of more people in the management of the Club which was seen as a desirable outcome in itself. In the event that this did not prove possible then the matter should be referred back for consideration at an EGM.

On a vote the AGM agreed to support this motion  by 22 votes to 11 with 2 abstentions.

This decision was then discussed outside the meeting with Alison Kelly and Janet Casserley who gave their agreement to this approach. 
12.  Appointment of Auditors

The appointment of Royce Peeling Green Limited was proposed by the Chairman and seconded from the floor and approved by the meeting. 
13.  Date of next AGM 
This will be held on Wednesday 13th December 2017 at 8.00pm
Martin Losse, 

Hon. Secretary,

January 2015
Appendix 1 follows
Appendix 1 

President’s address: MFC & CHCC & Grove Park Squash Club

Good evening ladies and gentlemen and welcome to our 157th AGM. Thank you for attending.

I an starting my address this evening with a thank you to all those hard working Club members who give freely of their time to make this place function. The Executive committee meet on a monthly basis and it is here that all major decisions regarding the finances of the Club are considered and debated. However the workload extends much further than one night per month - on a daily basis there are issues to be addressed to allow this wonderful club to open its doors and offer great sporting facilities to so many people. My thanks to all members of the Executive, but especially to your Secretary Martin Losse and our financial guru Bill Burgess.

My thanks to Jonathan Sheard who, when requested by the Executive Committee to manage all aspects of the bar and pull it into shape, did exactly that with great gusto. Our profitability has been transformed and this had made a significant difference to the overall gains in the Club finances. Jonathan has now decided to stand down from this role and his excellent work has been continued by your Chair of House, Janet Casserley. I and all the Executive Committee have been very impressed by the way Janet has seamlessly taken over from Jonathan and has maintained the bar trading figures. My thanks to Janet and all the members of the House Committee for attending to the many issues associated with the fabric of the building. 
Thank you as ever to David Gilbert and Jenny and Norman Thomas for running the 250 Club. They raise valuable funds which allow projects to be undertaken and contributions to be made to general maintenance. I am extremely pleased to sat that they have offered a very generous donation towards the new floor covering which will soon be laid in the function room. The function room is crucial to the financial well-being of the Club and it is essential that the floor which is approaching 50 years old and very heavily used is maintained in good condition.

Thanks to the "Tuesday Club" who meet every week and help to keep the premises clean and perform general maintenance jobs around the Club.

Thanks to Carole of Impact Hospitality for feeding us so well! I only ever hear good reports about the quality of food that is served. Since starting here last summer Carole has become an integral part of the Club. She is universally liked and is always prepared to the extra mile to help.
Finally, a general thank you to all the other volunteers who give so many hours of their time to help maintain the playing surfaces, doing repairs around the Club, looking after websites of the various sport's sections, manning the bar etc. I could go on as the list is almost endless but these are jobs that have to be done for us to be able to offer the facilities that we do. This Club is not perfect by any stretch of the imagination, we all know that but it simply would not exist were it not for volunteers. This is where true Club spirit comes to the fore - it is simply too easy for some members to see something that needs doing around the Club and then take the attitude "Oh, I will leave it someone else to do." If we all took that view, nothing would happen. We would collapse.
I reported last year that we needed to embark on a five year rolling programme of roof repairs. This was started in the summer and the second tranche of work will be done next summer. These repairs are absolutely essential and cannot be shelved for two very good reasons, firstly we will get very wet if they are not done and secondly the insurance company insist it must be done so basically we have no choice but to find the money to pay for the work. Clearly the profitability of the bar and bringing in plenty of parties and gatherings in the function room are essential factors in this equation.

The car park at the front of the driveway still remains unsold though in the past month or so there has been some renewed interest. It is early days so it is very much a case of "watch this space". It would be wonderful if we could dispose of this piece of land - we could then discharge loan debts with interest to all those members who purchased shares some years ago and hopefully would still allow us a surplus to spend on the Club which would benefit all members.
In conclusion, our finances are in reasonable health though, as ever there is no room for complacency. We know from past experience that unexpected problems can suddenly appear overnight and these can change the financial outlook swiftly and dramatically. We have here a fantastic Community Sports Club, much loved by many people and we have a great Club spirit. Let us keep it that way and continue to pull together - three very different sports, working in unison with the ultimate aim of providing the best facilities we possibly can for members to play the sport of their choice.
Thank you.
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